Sandy Town Council



lTo:
All Members of Sandy Town Council
You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 23 July 2012 at 7.30 pm.  The items of business to be transacted are specified below.








Delia Shephard









Town Clerk 
Sandy Town Council

10 Cambridge Road

Sandy

SG19 1JE

18th July 2012
A G E N D A
	
	
	Reports attached

	1
	Apologies


	

	2
	Declarations of Interest

To receive declarations of interests from members

(Members of the Council are invited to declare any personal or personal and prejudicial interests they may have in any items on the Agenda for this meeting, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members)

(a) Personal Interests

(b) Prejudicial Interests


	

	3
	Minutes of previous meeting

To consider the minutes of meetings of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 18 June 2012 and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings.


	

	4

	Public Participation
To receive any questions/statements from members of the public.
	

	5
	Skate Park

To receive a report from the Deputy Clerk on the removal of Skate Park equipment from the Recreation Ground and Sunderland Road.


	√

	6
	Removal of Police Pod

To consider a proposal to re-site the mobile Police Pod at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.


	√

	7
	Bedford Road Football Pavilion Refurbishment

To consider a request from Sandy Football Club to agree to changes in the lease between the two parties in respect of Bedford Road Football Pavilion and Pitch.

	√

	8
	Mayoral and Deputy Mayoral Communications

To note the Mayor’s and Deputy Mayor’s engagements and communications.

	√

	9
	Reports from Representatives

1. Central Bedfordshire Councillors

2. Representatives on Outside Bodies

	√

	10
	Minutes of Committees and sub-Committees and recommendations
To receive minutes of the following committees and sub-committees and if applicable to approve recommendations.
1. Human Resources sub-Committee 18th June

2. Community and Environment Services 25th June

3. Policy Finance and Resources 9th July

4. Development and Scrutiny 16th July

5. Human Resources sub-Committee 16th July


	√

	11
	Finance

a) To approve the accounts for payment.

b) To receive and consider a financial report on income/expenditure against budget for the year to date 2012/13. 
c) To approve emergency spends.
d) Investment of Fallowfield Commuted Sum

	√

	12
	Christmas Lights

To receive a report from the Deputy Clerk on the Christmas Lights.
	√

	
	
	

	13
	Depot
To receive a report from the Deputy Clerk on the Depot.

	√



	14
	Press Release


	

	15
	Confidential items

Members of the public and press are warned that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended) they may be excluded from the meeting for this item of business should the committee resolve that it involves the likely disclosure of confidential information as defined as exempt information in Part 1 of Schedule 12a of the Local Government Act 1972.


	√



	
	
	

	
	
	


	
	

	5
	Skate Park

Following the removal of the GBH skatepark ramps, the trustees of Sandy Skatepark have organised a meeting and this took place on the 17th July 2012. Verbal report of the 17th July to be given at the meeting.

Members are asked to decide how they would like to proceed with the skatepark.



	6
	Removal of Police Pod

The Clerk has been contacted by Bedfordshire Police with a request that Sandy Town Council considers granting permission for the mobile police pod currently sited on the Town Centre Car Park to be transferred to the car park at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.
The costs of transferring and installing the pod would be carried by Bedfordshire Police and a similar licence agreement would be entered into as has obtained in respect of the car park.

An electricity supply would be secured from the Village Hall at no cost to the Town Council.

The rationale for this move is to allow the local community policing team to engage more effectively with young people and the community around Engayne Avenue.  It is hoped to use the pod as a base for a pilot project designed to allow IOMS to work with the police and the CBC community safety team to intervene with young people at risk of offending by engaging in anti-social behaviour.

As the pod is a police building and Bedfordshire Police would be responsible for all costs and any community safety consequences of siting this building on Town Council land it is the Clerk’s recommendation that the Town Council should comply with this request in the interests of enhanced partnership working and benefit to the community of Sandy.


	7
	Bedford Road Football Pavilion Refurbishment

Clerk’s Report

Following Town Council’s decision to approve in principle Sandy Football Club’s intention to seek planning permission and grant funding for refurbishment of its pavilion correspondence has been received from Sandy Football Club requesting an amendment to the existing lease between Sandy Town Council and the Club.  The reason for this request is that the Football Foundation will not provide a grant unless clauses in the lease are amended.  The correspondence attached gives details of the proposed amendment.   Not unnaturally the Football Club does not wish to commit itself to drawing up plans etc until this issue is resolved.

Having taken preliminary advice the Clerk believes that the proposed change to the lease put forward by the Football Foundation is reasonably significant since it affects the Town Council’s capacity to re-enter and regain the premises if the Football Club defaults.  Therefore it is her recommendation that formal legal advice is obtained before making any decision about this change as the change would potentially expose the Council to financial risk.  If this recommendation is followed a further recommendation is to use the firm of Hedleys’ Solicitors which has acted for the Council in the matter of the Fallowfield adoption.

An alternative for the Council to consider is becoming a joint applicant in the project.  However, in the light of recent experience with Jenkins Pavilion, the Clerk would advise the Council to think carefully before committing itself to a funding application a condition of which might be the delivery of football development targets over which the Council may have no direct control and further information would be needed before a decision of this type could be made since potentially the Council would be exposed to additional financial risk by this route also. 

Finally the Clerk would also recommend that if Council is minded to agree to changes in the lease for the benefit of the Club it should consider whether it wishes to negotiate any other reciprocal changes to the lease which might benefit the Council.  

The Clerk’s recommendation to Council is both to seek legal advice and to explore the option of becoming a joint applicant in the grant application process.

Members are asked to decide how to proceed.  



	
	

	8
	Mayoral Communications

21.6.12
Attended the Senior Volunteers Coffee Morning at St

Swithun’s Church Rooms.

07.07.12
Opened the Squires Walk to celebrate the 25th Anniversary

of the Greendsand Ridge Walk and the launch of the Sandy

Jubilee Walks leaflet in the Town Car Park, the Deputy Mayor, Mrs Osborne and the Town Clerk were also present.

In the evening attended with Mr Sutton the Mayor of Kempston’s Reception at Centenary Hall, Kempston.

09.07.12
Attended the official handover of the Fallowfield Recreation

Ground with members of Central Beds Council, Keir Ltd

and the Deputy Mayor and Town Clerk present.

10.07.12
Supported by Mr Sutton attended the University of

Bedfordshire Civic Degree Ceremony at Bedford Corn

Exchange.

15.7.12
Held the Mayors Charity Garden Party at 33 Bedford Road.

Visited the ‘Drum and Strum’ event at the Queens Head,

organised by Andy Maycock of the Music Room to

showcase local musical talent.  A number of the

performers then attended the Mayors Garden Party to

provide the musical entertainment.

17.7.12
Attended the Skate Park Trustees meeting at Jenkins Pavilion.

18.07.12
Attended the TWG annual fundraising event at the Baptist Hall.

Attended the Sandy Fire Cadets Passing Out Parade at

Sandy Fire Station.

20.07.12
Accompanied by Mr Sutton attended the Mayor of 



Houghton Regis’ Civic Reception.

21.07.12
Attended with Mr Sutton the Mayor of Bedford’s River

Festival Civic Reception at Bedford riverside.

Deputy Mayor

24.06.12
Attended the Carnival Youth Challenge Event at Bedford 



Road Recreation Ground.

24.06.12
Supported by Mrs Osborne attended the Mayor of



Peterborough’s Civic Service and Installation in 



Peterborough Cathedral.

25.06.12
Attended the Luton Borough Council’s Armed Forces Day



Flag Flying Ceremony at Luton Town Hall.

30.06.12
With Mrs Osborne attended the St. Neots Council’s Armed Forces Day Ceremony and Garden Fete at the Eaton Community Centre, Eaton Ford.

02.07.12
Attended the Bedford Borough Council’s Armed Forces Day Ceremony and Charter signing at Borough Hall, Bedford.

03.07.12
Supported by Mrs Osborne attended the annual Bedfordshire Games at the Bedford Stadium.



	9
	Reports from Representatives

1. Central Bedfordshire Councillors

2. Representatives on External Bodies  

Report from Cllr Sharman, Sandy Charities Trustees attached. 

	
	

	10 

11
	Minutes of Committees and sub-Committees and recommendations

3 Policy Finance and Resources 9th July

Item 4.2 Accounts for payment.

Recommend the approval of the accounts for payment.
Item 5 Investment of Fallowfield Commuted Sum
Recommend that transfer of the funds from the “current” account to the “precept” account whilst the Town Council considers the investment of the commuted sum.

Item 6 Financial Implications of Fallowfield Adoption

1 Grass cutting 

It was resolved: to recommend the approval of the grass cutting arrangements made for the year 2012 with a budget cost of £4,100, the Town Council to decide where the budget is to come from.

2 Play area maintenance

It was resolved: to recommend the approval of the play area maintenance arrangements made for the year 2012 with a budget cost of £2,500 the Town Council to decide where the budget is to come from.
Item 8 Sandy Town Council Policy Matters
1. To consider amendments to the Human Resources Sub-Committee’s Terms of Reference

Recommend that the terms of reference for the Human Resources sub-committee should be amended as follows.

HUMAN RESOURCES SUB-COMMITTEE

Revised Terms of Reference and Delegation
1. Membership shall comprise 10 members and shall be composed of members of the Policy, Finance and Resources Committee. The Human Resources Sub-committee has delegated powers within the terms of reference and within the current financial year’s budget.
add: The Human Resources Sub-committee will report to the Policy, Finance and Resources Committee.
and in respect of terms of reference number 10:

The Town Clerk will also report on these matters to the Human Resources Sub-committee as indicated above at TOR 10.
2. To consider adoption of a new procedure for the election of Chairmen of Standing Committees and Sub-Committees

Recommend that the members of each Committee elect its Chairman and Vice-Chairman at the annual meeting of Town Council.

4 Development and Scrutiny 16th July

Minutes and recommendations from the meeting to be available at or before the meeting.

5 Human Resources sub-Committee 16th July
Minutes and recommendations from the meeting to be available at or before the meeting.

Finance

e) To approve the accounts for payment. (Copy attached)

f) To receive and consider a financial report on income/expenditure against budget for the year to date 2012/13. (Copy attached)
g) To approve emergency spends.
Members may recall that under the Town Councils scheme of Delegations RESPONSIBILITIES DELEGATED TO TOWN COUNCIL OFFICERS.
Urgency

The Town Clerk is authorised to act on behalf of the Council in cases of urgency or emergency. The Town Clerk in consultation with the Mayor or Deputy Mayor may incur expenditure on behalf of the Council which is necessary to carry out any repair, replacement or other work which is such extreme urgency that it must be done at once, whether or not there is a budgetary provision for expenditure subject to a limit of £2,000. Any such action is to be reported to the next meeting of the Council or relevant committee or sub-committee.

Two items have required urgent approval and these are as follows:
1. Sandy Skatepark

Members may recall that on the 25th June 2012 the Community Services and Environment Committee approved an internal inspection of the GBH ramps at Sandy Skatepark at a cost of £1,050. The internal inspection took place on the 5th July 2012 and from this inspection the ramps were found to be dangerous. Due to Health and Safety of the users, the skatepark was immediately closed and fenced off and a quotation of £2,500 to remove the ramps was provided. Following discussion between the Deputy Mayor and Deputy Town Clerk it was decided that urgent approval of the quotation to remove the ramps.

2. Fallowfield Election

Central Bedfordshire Council have contacted the Town Council to ask whether the Town Council would like polling cards for the election that is taking place in the Fallowfield area on the 9th August. A decision on whether to have polling cards for the election had to be taken before an appropriate meeting of Council could take place. Following communication between the Mayor, Deputy Mayor and Deputy Town Clerk it was decided that urgent approval of £500 in expenditure for the 1,503 polling cards.

Members are asked to approve the above urgent expenditure and to

decide which budget(s) should be used.

h) Investment of Fallowfield Commuted Sum
The Policy, Finance and Resources Committee on the 9th July resolved that the Deputy Town Clerk contacts Cllr Osborne to arrange a meeting to discuss proposals for investing the Fallowfield commuted sum, including possible sources of independent advice and the proposals are reported to the Town Council meeting.
Cllr Osborne and the Deputy Town Clerk met on 12th July to discuss proposals for investing the Fallowfield commuted sum, including possible sources of independent advice.

As well as the £380,000 Fallowfield Commuted sum the Town Council has an investment with Santander of over £200,000.

The Town Council needs to consider the security of its capital and the liquidity of investment(s). The Town Council also needs to achieve the optimum return on its investments commensurate with proper levels of security and liquidity. The Town Council needs security of investment and the minimization of risk. 
For the Town Council to achieve security of its capital, investing with

various highly rated established organisations. 

Members may recall that in the Clerks Report for Policy Finance and Resources Committee. In making long term investments, the council should develop an Annual Investment Strategy. If investments exceed £500,000 this is a requirement. The Strategy will set out management arrangements for the investments held and procedures for determining the maximum periods for which funds may prudently be committed. It will ensure that the council has properly assessed the risk of committing funds to longer term investments.  All investments by local councils, other than in interest bearing bank and building society accounts, must be identified as long-term investment and treated as capital expenditure. Any investment with a maturity longer than 12 months is by definition a long-term investment and thus capital expenditure. When forward planning, councils should have regard to the fact that the acquisition of long-term assets is always capital expenditure that reduces available balances and reserves. A council may also on occasion decide to support its work by making a loan to a local body. This type of investment creates a long-term asset. 

The Department for Communities and Local Government have

produced guidance on local government investments (a copy is 

attached). 

Lloyds TSB and Barclays Bank have been contacted about investing

For twelve months. Copy of a response from Lloyds TSB attached a

response from Barclays had not arrived at the time of copying the 

agenda. 


	
	

	12
	Christmas Lights

Members may recall that on the 25th June 2012 the Community Services and Environment Committee resolved to hold an urgent meeting with the Town Council Christmas Lights Working Group, the Chamber of Trade and the Town Team and to advertise the meeting to other interested parties (eg independent businesses).

Members may also recall that the Chamber of Trade have written to the Town Council and provided accounts up to the 10th July 2012. (A copy of the correspondence is attached).

A meeting has been arranged for Friday 27th July 2012 and the Chamber of Trade and the Town Team have been invited.



	
	

	13
	Depot
Members may recall they instructed the Clerk to produce a report and costings for a proposal for installation of a purpose built metal unit to serve as mess room at the depot to be considered at Town Council on 23 July 2012.

Members may recall last year that the Premises sub-Committee carried out an inspection of the Stratford Road Depot including the Mess Room and this was reported to Town Council.

The current mess room is a porta-cabin and is used by the four members of the DSO staff for the various things and these include the following;

1. Place to add and remove Personal, Protective Equipment.

2. Start of the day briefing by the Foreman.

3. Lunch Break area.

4. Place to make a hot and cold drinks.

5. Place to warm food.

6. Place to keep warm and dry.

7. A paperwork area for various records and these include Burials, Health and Safety and playgrounds.

8. Place to store and dry clothes.

A quotation has been obtained to demolish and remove the current porta-cabin from site and to disconnect and make safe the electrics, waste and water is £883. A cheaper option is that the DSO staff could demolish the existing porta-cabin, though they are not allowed by law to deal with the electrics.

A new purpose built metal unit 20' x 10' with Mess Room/Drying Room will cost £8,995, with delivery & off-loading at a cost of £695.
Other costs will include the connection of the water, sewerage and electrics though an exact cost for this is not known as it will depend on siting of the container. The tradesperson has advised that the cost to connect electric, water and waste will depend on what is provided in the delivered building and how far from the existing services the items to be connected are.
Members are asked to decide how to proceed.  
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